MINUTES

INDIAN LAKE BOROUGH COUNCIL MEETING

MAY 13, 2009

The regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council was held on May 13, 2009 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.

THOSE PRESENT:



THOSE ABSENT:
Michael D. Miscoe, President


Patricia Dewar
P. Scott Moore




Harry Huzsek, Superintendent

Robert Vogel




Dean Snyder, Zoning Officer

Richard Stern
Charles McCauley

Timothy Walters

Barry S. Lichty, Mayor

Dan Rullo, Solicitor

Theresa L. Weyant, Borough Manager/Secretary
Denise J. Miller, Police Chief

Visitors – Phil Glogowski, Sean Isgan, Albert Diehl, Brad Shober, Dan Black, Ken Helsel, Ronald Petrina, Robert Marhefka, Paul Cornez, Aaron Handel, John and Joan Bedzik, James Barndt, Lynn Crayne, and Tom O’Toole.
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 P.M. by Michael Miscoe, Council President.
ORDER OF BUSINESS

 1.
Approve the Minutes of the Meeting Held on March 25, 2009 - Miscoe asked for additions and/or corrections.  There being none, Moore moved and Walters seconded to approve the Minutes as submitted.  5 ayes, 1 abstention.  Motion carried.  Robert Vogel filed the abstention memorandum with the Borough Secretary. 


Approve the Minutes of the Meeting Held on April 8, 2009 - Miscoe asked for additions and/or corrections.  There being none, Moore moved and Walters seconded to approve the Minutes as submitted.  4 ayes, 2 abstentions.  Motion carried.  Michael Miscoe and Robert Vogel filed the abstention memorandum with the Borough Secretary. 

Approve the Minutes of the Meeting Held on April 22, 2009 - Miscoe asked for additions and/or corrections.  There being none, Moore moved and Walters seconded to approve the Minutes as submitted.  All ayes, motion carried.

 2.
Financial Reports – Manager would like to add the following additional outstanding bills to the List of Bills Report:  Maust Excavating, for Phase #2-filter drain and embankment buttress, in the amount of $202,202.90 and PNC Bank, estimated interest payment on Short Term Loan, in the amount of $28,000.00.  Moore made a motion to approve the Finance Committee’s recommendation to approve the Borough’s Financial Reports, including the amendments to the List of Bills Report as presented and to table payment on the bills to GAI Consultants, which are dated March 1, 2009, March 4, 2009, and May 6, 2009 pending the additional requested information.  McCauley seconded the motion.  
Moore made a motion to pay the bills from GAI Consultants which are dated April 1, 2009, and May 6, 2009, which total $28,563.45 from the line of credit from PNC Bank.  McCauley seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

Moore made a motion to approve the Finance Committee’s recommendation to approve the Water Works Financial Reports and to pay the outstanding bills.  Vogel seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

Moore made a motion to approve the Finance Committee’s recommendation to approve the Sewer Financial Reports and to pay the outstanding bills.  Stern seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

Moore made a motion to approve the Finance Committee’s recommendation to approve the Summary of Account Balance Report as presented.  Stern seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.
 3.  
Welcome Visitors - Phil Glogowski, Sean Isgan, Albert Diehl, Brad Shober, Dan Black, Ken Helsel, Ronald Petrina, Robert Marhefka, Paul Cornez, Aaron Handel, John and Joan Bedzik, James Barndt, Lynn Crayne, and Tom O’Toole.

 4.  
Dan Black from the Shanksville Volunteer Fire Department – Mr. Black stated that the Shanksville Volunteer Fire Department would like to make more of an effort to become more acclimated with the residents of the Borough.  The Fire Department proposed to the Board about doing a joint public safety day at the Marina with the Borough’s Police Department.  The Fire Department would bring up some of their trucks along with the rescue and dive equipment and the Police Department could discuss boating safety.  Mayor Lichty stated that would not be a problem, just let us know the date and time.
 5.
Environmental Report:
A. Open Bids for Phase 2 Part B – Permeation Grouting – Bids were opened and they were as follows:
1. Rembco Geotechnical Contractors, Inc.

$2,583,741.70

2.  Nicholson Construction Company 


$2,467,000.00

3. Geo-Con Environmental Barrier Company, LLC
 $2,713,920.00
 $1,709,885.00 Alternate Price

4.     Layne GeoConstruction



 $4,105,490.00

5.
 Howard Concrete Pumping, Inc.


 $1,870,200.00



Council tabled any action until the engineer reviews the bids packets for compliance.  The bid will be awarded at the May 27th meeting.
 6.
Legal Report:

A.     F.O.P. – McCauley made a motion to authorize the Council President to execute the Joint Request Certification for the PA Labor Relations Board.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.  Attorney Rullo instructed the Borough Secretary to post the Joint Request Certification in the employee room for 5 days.


         Vogel made a motion to form a committee to meet with the bargaining unit to negotiate a contract.  The committee will consist of the following members:  Michael Miscoe, Scott Moore and Charles McCauley.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.
 7.
Correspondence:

A.   Somerset County Boroughs Association-May Dinner Meeting – The Somerset County Boroughs Association will be holding their May Dinner Meeting on Thursday, May 21, 2009 at Missy’s Café in Meyersdale.  The cost is $12.00 per person.  No one to attend.
B.     Don Reed-Chalet Septic Testing – Mr. Reed is questioning why all the Chalet owners are charged $20.00 per year for the sewage maintenance fee, when there is only one septic tank to inspect for four Chalets?  Mr. Reed is also questioning why the Chalet’s would need to have the septic system pumped and inspected whenever one sells since there are 4 chalets tied into one system?

        Council requested that Attorney Rullo review the language in the sewage maintenance ordinance.  Currently the sewage maintenance fee is charged by lot owner. The Borough might have to do an amendment to the ordinance to create an exception for the Chalet’s in order to recognize their unique situation and to only charge per system instead of by lot.  

                      As far as the inspections go, whenever a system is inspected that inspection is good for 1 year.  If a Chalet is sold after that time period, the septic system will need to be pumped and inspected just like any other residence in the Borough.  Council was in agreement.
              C.    John and Joan Bedzik, North Fairway 132 – Complaint on the Use of a Golf Cart on Roadway – Mr. and Mrs. Bedzik would like to put the Borough on notice of an unsafe situation.  Jean Holman and her son Larry, who live at Peninsula 516, are riding their golf cart up and down North Fairway.  This is a very dangerous situation; it is against the State and Borough Law to operate golf carts on roadways.  Mr. and Mrs. Bedzik have been told that they are not allowed to operate a golf cart on this road but apparently, according to the Holman’ s, the Borough has given them permission to use their golf cart on the roadway.  The Bedzik’s are questioning why residents are not being treated equally and why some are allowed to use their golf carts on the roadway and others are not.  Miscoe stated that the Borough has not authorized anyone to operate their golf carts on the Borough roadways.  This is against the law and the Borough defers to their Police Department to enforce the traffic laws within the Borough.  Chief Miller stated that she was aware that the Holman’s did use their golf cart on North Fairway to get to the golf course.  Mrs. Bedzik stated that they are not just using North Fairway to get to the golf course, they travel North Fairway clear to the end to get to the Hiking and Biking Trail and they would like to be able to do the same thing.  Chief Miller stated that she would speak with the Holman’s and will put an end to it. 

D.    PA Department of Environmental Protection-PA Dam/Owner Operator Workshop – The Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection is hosting a owner/operator workshop seminar to assist dam owners in understanding the parts that make up a dam and how they work together; to recognize typical problem areas that require maintenance, to distinguish between maintenance and repair issues and to learn operation and maintenance procedures.  This workshop is being held on Monday, June 15th at the Penn State Conference Center Hotel in State College.  The cost is $25.00 per person.  Moore made a motion to send Barry Lichty and Patty Dewar to this workshop and to authorize the expenditure of $50.00.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


E.     Somerset County EMA-Awareness Training-Public Health Emergencies – The Somerset County EMA is sponsoring awareness training on public health emergencies.  The training will be held on Friday, June 5th at the Region 13/HazMat Building.  There is no cost for this training.  Chief Miller stated that she would attend and she will make her own reservations.

F.     PSATS-Act 32 Earned Income Tax Collections – The Pennsylvania State Association of Township Supervisors is hosting a training seminar on the changes to Act 32-Earned Income Tax Collection.  The seminar will be held on Wednesday, June 24th, at the Quality Inn in Somerset.  The cost is $20.00 per person.  Vogel made a motion to send Theresa Weyant to this seminar and to authorize the expenditure of $20.00.  Stern seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


G.     Commonwealth of Pennsylvania-Public Meeting Concerning the Federal Broadband Stimulus within the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act – The Commonwealth of Pennsylvania is holding a series of public meetings to engage in public input, raise awareness, and collect comments concerning the Federal Broadband stimulus within the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act.  The public meeting will be held on Wednesday, May 27th at the Heartland Hall Conference Center in Bedford.  There is no cost to attend.  Richard Stern stated that he would attend and he will make his own reservations.

  8.
Committee Reports:

A. Public Works:
1. Open Bids for Used Roller - Bids were opened and they were as follows:

U.S. Municipal Supply
$12,995.00

       
      
 Moore made a motion to accept the bid proposal from U.S. Municipal Supply, in the amount of $12,995.00, for a 1996 Mauldin Vibratory Roller.  McCauley seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

B. Police Report – Vogel made a motion to authorize the police department to have a second telephone line 

installed in the police department.  Stern seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

       Tim Walters would like to put on the record that he was always under the understanding that a pedestrian always has the right-of-way on a street.  Within the last year and a half, when politics turned so ugly in Indian Lake Borough, he walks the dogs and has even started jogging and there is one resident in the Borough who has been playing chicken.  This person will come clear over into the other lane within inches away from him and the dogs.  Mr. Walters is concerned because this person will come clear over into his lane even if he is coming in the opposite direction.  This gentleman does drive a pick-up truck and he knows who this person is but he won’t say his name in public session.  Mr. Walters is concerned because he is not the only one who walks on the street and he is sure that he is not the only one on the other side politically from this person who has decided he is making a point trying to be cute by scaring himself and his brother when they are walking the dogs.  Chief Miller has printed out a copy of the law for him, and it states that if there is no shoulder on a roadway, a pedestrian doesn't have any rights on the road.  Mr. Walters would like to know what his rights and any other pedestrians rights are on the Borough’s roads?  Miscoe stated that the Borough has a cartway beyond the paved area of the road and I would presume that would be considered the shoulder. 

       Attorney Rullo stated that for what he is understanding, this gentleman is traveling in the opposite direction and he cross over the center line and swerves towards you, that is a terrorist threat to some extent and a potential assault and that is a crime.    

       Chief Miller stated that this gentleman can be cited for driving in the wrong lane and he can also be cited for disorderly conduct.  Chief Miller has not witnessed any of this incidents but she has spoken with Tom Walters about this and requested a written statement and the Police Department can follow through with issuing a citation on information received.


       Attorney Rullo requested that Mr. Walters speak with him after the meeting to discuss this further.

C. Environmental Report:

1. HRI, Inc.-Request to Sign the Notice of Termination for Co-Permittee on the Hiking and Biking Trail –Vogel 

made a motion to authorize Michael Miscoe to execute the Notice of Termination documents for the NPDES Stormwater Permit for HRI, Inc. for the Calendar’s Run Hiking and Biking Trail.  Moore seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

D. Sewer Report – Secretary provided each Council member with a copy of a letter from the Pennsylvania 

Department of Environmental Protection regarding the 2008 Reimbursement for Enforcing the Pennsylvania Sewage Facilities Act.  Unfortunately, due to the limited funding appropriated to this program for the current fiscal year and an increase in overall costs submitted by local agencies for reimbursement, the current fiscal year funds have been exhausted.  The DEP will continue with the review of applications for reimbursement for the current fiscal year and these applications will be reviewed in the order in which they are received.


         Walters made a motion to have the Borough Secretary send an invoice for the remaining fees owed for the perc test applications to every applicant who applied in 2008 along with a letter explaining the lack of funding from the DEP to cover those costs.  McCauley seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried. 


          McCauley made a motion to authorize the Borough Secretary to collect the entire fee for any sewage applications for 2009.  Walters seconded the motion.  5 ayes and 1 abstention.  Motion carried.  Moore filed the abstention memorandum with the Borough Secretary. 

  9.      Old Business – Secretary stated that at the March 25th Meeting, the Shanksville Volunteer Fire Department had requested that Council consider passing a resolution that after three (3) false alarms, the fire departments would be able to bill for responding.  Council had requested that the secretary review the current ordinance that we have in place for the Borough’s Police Department to see if it covered the fire department as well.  Secretary did review the Ordinance and it only pertains to the Borough’s Police Department.  Council tabled any further discussion on this issue until the June 10th meeting. 
10.      New Business:  None.  
11.       Public Comment:  

Tom O’Toole questioned as to whether or not the valve on the dam met the engineers specifications?  Miscoe stated that it did not meet the “as built” specifications that Red Valve said that it was suppose to meet.  The valve that was specked and the application, those matched according to the specifications published by Red Valve.  As delivered, as built, as physically existing, it does not meet the specifications.
            With no further business to discuss, Vogel moved and McCauley seconded to adjourn the meeting at 8:58 P.M.  All ayes, motion carried.

             The next regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council will be held on May 20, 2009 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.

Respectfully submitted,

Theresa L. Weyant

Borough Manager
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